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Dear Neighbour!
 
Thanks to all who came out to the first ever Yonge North York Night Market last 
night! Tonight will be just as amazing with a roster of top dance talent taking the 
stage! The night market will be open until 11pm! Scroll down to see the stage 
schedule for today and tomorrow or CLICK HERE. With over 60 vendors, there is 
a lot of food you can try and worthy of a few visits over the weekend! I also 
appreciate all the Willowdalers who dropped by my tent by the fountain to say 
hello. I'll be back later this afternoon!
 
After university I lived in Taiwan for several years and enjoyed the variety and fun 
of night markets on a regular basis. I am thrilled we have one in our very own 
neighbourhood this weekend! I hope you will join me in enjoying the food and 
many performances by some of the best dancers in the city! 

As a councillor, time has a paradoxical feeling of both moving very fast, yet feeling 
very long. This week has felt like a month with 2 committee meetings, a mayoral 
swearing in ceremony, a meeting with the new mayor, and 2 neighbourhood 
parties. Here are some of the happenings of the week.
 
Refugee Shelter Crisis Roundtable
Monday morning I gathered with nine fellow councillors including the deputy 
mayor to discuss our response to the refugee shelter crisis Toronto now faces. 
There was discussion of Pearson Airport and the need for 24/7 reception and 
caseworkers to assist refugee claimants after landing. Suggestions were made to 
pursue access to federal and provincial buildings and funding to house refugees. 
There is an unused terminal at Pearson Airport and a federally owned military 
installation at Downsview Airport. 
 
The City lacks data. We don’t have access to the number of refugee claimants 
arriving at Pearson Airport and other border entries. Greater collaboration is 
needed for a collective response. As you may know, currently many refugee 
claimants are sleeping on the streets downtown. The intense rainstorms we have 
had this week remind us we must find a path to provide housing and dignity to 
those who arrive on our doorsteps. Last week there were 3135 refugee claimants 
in the shelter system. Two hundred residents (including refugee claimants and the 
unhoused) are turned away from the shelter system every day. The City of 
Toronto funds 500 refugees per year at a cost of $63,000 each. 
 
Toronto has the most shelter beds per capita of any large city in Canada with 337 
beds per 100K people compared to Vancouver at 286 and Montreal 173. The 
number of refugee claimants occupying beds in our 9000 bed shelter system has 
steadily increased over the past few months to over 3000. The city budgeted to 
pay for 500 refugee claimants. The amount of money to pay for the additional 
2500 not including the cost to support those currently sleeping outside is $175 
million. 
 
Further, in order for shelters or transitional housing to work, there needs to be a 
healthy supply of affordable housing for people to transition to. Refugee claimants 
are now staying in shelters longer than before because they are having 
challenges finding an affordable place to live.  It is all the more urgent for us to 
ask the federal government to apply pressure to the provincial government to 
build affordable housing and allow Toronto’s inclusionary zoning plans to require 
all new developments near major transit hubs to include a percentage of 
affordable units. Currently, this policy is awaiting approval from our Minister of 
Housing who needs to stamp off on Protected Major Transit Station Areas that will 
allow us to move forward. Even when this happens, the province has kneecapped 
our ability to maintain our stock of affordable housing by limiting inclusionary 
zoning to 25 years as opposed to the originally proposed 99 years.
 
In the absence of a coordinated intergovernmental response, grassroots groups 
have stepped into the gap. Please Click Here to donate towards some 
community responses by trusted advocates working with the unhoused. They 
have been purchasing gift cards for food and supplies to give to those sleeping on 
the street. Click Here to hear some of the stories of newly arrived African refugee 
claimants who are sleeping outside. 
 
General Government Committee
The General Government Committee's primary focus is on the administrative 
operations of the City, with a mandate to monitor and make recommendations on 
the procurement and management of City government assets and resources. 
Here are a few highlights:
 
GG 5.1: Apportionment of Property Taxes
One Willowdale property was included in a report that allows the city to recover 
unpaid property taxes on land that has been severed and therefore no longer 
exists by apportioning those outstanding taxes onto the newly- created parcels 
that arise from the severance. Residents of 57 Finch Ave. West will have to catch 
up on taxes that were previously not charged as the land shifted from developer 
ownership to the occupants of the newly built townhomes. All residents received 
notice and should not be surprised of this outcome.
 
GG 5.3: The Saga of the Micro-Tunneling Boring Machine
A basement flooding prevention program has turned into a financial nightmare as 
a micro-tunneling boring machine became ensnared in steel tiebacks of a nearby 
condo. Workers have been hand digging to get to the machine. However, 
significant rainfall resulted in risk of destabilization which has now incurred an 
additional $16 million dollar cost bringing the total to retrieve a $3 million machine 
to $25 million. When asked why we couldn’t just leave the machine be and get 
another machine, staff have explained that would require restarting the entire 
project which would be more expensive than trying to retrieve the machine and 
continuing the work from where they encountered the obstacle. 
 
This is incredibly frustrating and the legal department is working to see if any of 
these costs can be reimbursed. Their report cannot be finalized until after the 
machine has been retrieved.  Click here to read news coverage on this issue.

GG5.4 Hotel Shelter Funding for Red Cross
Funding was requested to extend hotel accommodation provision to refugees 
arriving from Ukraine who are first housed by the Federal government for 2 
weeks. Currently, these Ukrainian arrivals are then routed to a City of Toronto 
funded hotel if they do not have another place to go. The committee decided 
instead to forward the item to City Council and direct the City Manager to seek 
confirmation of Federal Government funding for programs for refugees and 
asylum seekers, including shelter provision, and to report to the July 19, 20 and 
21, 2023 meeting of City Council with an update. 
 
Our city does not have the funds, including $15,137,629 requested for this 
program to support the many people arriving as refugees. Click Here to read 
about the motion.
 
GG5.15 Corporate Real Estate Management Update on Cleaning Services
A good news story from the General Government Committee is the restoration of 
the hours for part-time cleaning staff impacted by work standardization. These 
staff members continued to ensure the cleanliness and safety of our civic 
buildings throughout the entire pandemic when many of us were working safely 
from our own homes. It was difficult for many members of this team when their 
work hours were suddenly decreased - impacting their livelihoods. As further 
efficiencies were found within this staffing framework, these members can now 
resume full time work without financial impact to our budget. I often say the 
journey is just as important as the destination. In this case, shifting people 
suddenly to part time work and then restoring them a few months later was not 
the best process and deeply impacted some of the lowest paid wage workers in 
the city.
 
Executive Committee
The Executive Committee's primary focus is to provide strategic oversight of City 
matters, and to monitor and make recommendations on the priorities, plans, 
international and intergovernmental relations, and the financial integrity of the 
City.
 
EX6.1 Review of City of Toronto Guiding Principles for Executive 
Compensation Policies at City Agencies and Corporations
In an effort to minimize turnover of executive leadership that has been happening, 
the city sought to define policies for executive compensation to create competitive 
jobs. My only concern about this is whether or not the salaries are the cause of 
the turnover. I asked if there were exit interviews that showed people were leaving 
because of lower salaries - however, the city does not collect data on this from 
city agencies and corporations. I think we have to be very careful with these 
decisions because I suspect current turnover is not entirely related to salary. 
Some people are leaving because they are exhausted after leading through a 
pandemic, while others are taking the season after the pandemic as a window for 
change. We should work with all agencies and corporations to ensure this data is 
being captured to ensure we are using the right tools to increase executive 
retention.
 
EX 6.3-6.6 2022 Capital and Operating Variance Reports and 2023 4-month 
Variance Reports
In order to address the $395 million budget shortfall from 2022 for COVID-related 
expenses such as shelters and reduced TTC ridership, Council approved $300 
million in delayed or canceled capital projects, including $74 million in cancelled 
or permanently reduced road, laneway and sidewalk repairs. The remaining $95 
million will be drawn from a COVID-19 reserve that is expected to be used up 
entirely in 2024 at our current rate. Next year’s budget will be incredibly hard to 
balance unless our higher levels of government are willing to discuss a new 
model of funding for a city that generates 20% of our nation’s GDP. 
 
EX6.23 Graphic Image Delivery
We also considered graphic image delivery and requested staff to report in April 
2024 on how to regulate unsolicited graphic images to residences, so that 
residents have a choice whether they wish to view a graphic image such as those 
often used in pro-life campaigns.
 
The city of London, Ontario requires graphic images delivered to residences be 
fully sealed in an envelope marked with the sender's name and address and 
warning label that the package contains a graphic image that may be offensive or 
disturbing. 
 
As a mom, I would be very upset if my children were exposed to this imagery. 
Passionate deputants spoke from opposite positions. Several women talked 
about having personally had traumatic experiences relating to pregnancy which 
has led to being re-traumatized when they are exposed to graphic images of 
abortions. Pro-life deputants spoke about how their free speech would be 
restricted by this proposal. 
 
It is not Council’s intention to silence anyone. Ultimately, this challenging subject 
needs to be addressed with respectful dialogue that doesn’t assault and re-
traumatize women. I encouraged Pro-life representatives to consider supporting 
single moms living in poverty as a loving way to be pro-life. It was a significant 
discussion as Councillor Morely, Councillor Saxe, Councillor McKelvie and myself 
spoke passionately as women at Executive Committee.
 
EX6.24 Request for Presentation from the Toronto Transit Commission on 
Changes to Wheel-Trans Service
We heard from several heartfelt deputants about the impact of the new model of 
operations for Wheel-Trans which has resulted in a re-registration process where 
in many instances, the door-to-door service they were previously receiving has 
been replaced with conventional public transit for part or all of their trips (called 
Family of Services). One woman shared that the new trips are so tiring and 
stressful due to longer travel times she does not want to go out anymore. 
 
The problem of course is partially financial. With an aging population, there has 
been significant growth in the number of people needing Wheel-Trans for which 
there is a lack of funding. The other challenge has been lack of communication 
and transparency. Many users have been surprised to have their access to 
service reduced from door to door to Family of Services and are experiencing 
duress with the significantly increased travel times.
 
Executive Committee adopted a motion to request the TTC CEO to arrange a 
presentation on the service planning changes being made to Wheel-Trans 
Service to the September meeting of the Toronto Accessibility Advisory 
Committee. This presentation is to cover the rationale for the changes, the equity 
analysis performed, how people with disabilities were consulted and barriers to 
re-registration. We learned that there are 35,000 Wheel-Trans’ riders of which 
35% are conditional customers who use Wheel-Trans only when their symptoms 
are present. Of the 35,000 riders, 9,000 legacy riders are still required to re-
register. 
 
There was no information available on how many fewer Wheel-Trans trips would 
occur as a result of this transition and how much money they are expecting to 
save with this model. Click Here to read a news article about this situation.
 
Swearing in of our new mayor
There was a palpable buzz at City Hall on Wednesday as the city hosted its first 
ever swearing in for a mayor as a standalone event.  It’s also the first time such a 
ceremony could be held in the summer as opposed to November when new 
mayors and councillors are usually sworn in. As a result there was an outdoor 
reception complete with steel drum band that made the occasion feel especially 
celebratory. 
 
Click Here to see the swearing in ceremony. You won’t want to miss a powerful 
and inspiring poem by Toronto Poet Laureate Lillian Allen entitled My Toronto/ 
Poetic Gesture where she described Toronto as a “3 million-sided heart.” It was 
also a delight to see fellow North York Mom Jennifer Uy sing the national anthem. 
Click Here to read a recap of the ceremony including highlights from Mayor 
Chow’s speech. The closing of the ceremony had everyone, including councillors 
across the political spectrum, dancing as we sang “Rise Up” along with Lorraine 
Segato and Retrocity.
 
First meeting with Mayor Chow
I met with our new mayor for the first time this week. To prepare for the meeting I 
created a document which included my vision for city-building and my vision for 
Willowdale. Click Here to see my handouts.
 
There was so much to cover in the allotted hour, that I was not able to cover 
everything I had prepared to share with her. I was able to leave her my handouts 
with the mayor and staff. I was assured there would be further opportunities to 
connect with her.
 
Overall it was a positive conversation and I felt she understood the core of why I 
ran to be a city councillor - which is to foster stronger civic engagement to 
strengthen the ability of communities to shape their neighbourhoods. I think this is 
the only way we can achieve sustainable change in our city. 
 
Shout Out to my Colleagues
I want to take a moment and give thanks to my outstanding councillor colleagues 
who currently have significant challenges in their respective wards. 
 
I spoke to Councillor Fletcher this week who has been supporting her community 
through the recent shooting death of a mom of 2 young children in Leslieville. The 
shooting happened near a supervised injection site which some community 
members say has had significant impact on the neighbourhood. I could see the 
emotional toll this has had on her as she navigates this heartbreaking and difficult 
situation.
 
Many of the refugee claimants who find themselves sleeping outside have landed 
on Peter St. outside a downtown assessment and referral centre for Toronto’s 
street outreach team. Councillor Malik has visited the location several times and 
worked to ensure the refugee claimants are as supported as they can be with 
funding constraints. You can click here to read her response to the situation.
 
Councillor Moise has spent significant time and energy addressing a large 80+ 
tent encampment in his ward at Allan Gardens. His team has put together a 
dashboard to track the growth of the encampment. This has been traumatic for 
his team and the community. He has said that the park is unsafe because “This 
public park has become a private party grounds with music blaring, regular 
campfires, and rampant open drug dealing day and night. There have been 
sexual assaults, stabbings, and overdoses happening regularly. Residents have 
reported to me that they have witnessed and experienced racist, sexist, and 
homophobic verbal attacks, intimidation, as well as aggressive and violent 
behaviour, including physical assault.” Click here to read about his ongoing 
response.
 
I appreciate the efforts of these councillors in addressing some very challenging 
and complex situations. 
 
BIA Tour of the City
Thursday I joined several councillors for a city tour on a double decker bus along 
with the Laura Burnham, the Executive Director of our Yonge North York BIA. It 
was a great opportunity to learn from more established BIAs and connect with 
them. Strengthening our BIA can bring more jobs, economic growth, vibrancy and 
cultural programming to our community. 
 
Willowdale Welcome Centre - 5800 Yonge Street Update
We have been informed by Homes First that since Tuesday the shelter has fully 
transitioned to a refugee shelter. We will be convening the Community Liaison 
Committee next week to discuss how the neighbourhood can support the efforts 
of the shelter to support the refugee claimants.
 
2 Wonderful Street Parties
This past week I attended two front lawn neighbourhood gatherings - one held on 
Spring Garden Avenue and one held on Bogert. It was wonderful to see 
neighbours connecting. I am grateful to the community members who 
championed these events with the intention of building more neighbourly 
connections. One person remarked how she met a neighbour for the first time 
despite both of them living on the same street for multiple decades! 
 
It’s not too late to organize your own front yard gathering this summer. If you live 
in a high rise, you can arrange a park meet-up or party-room potluck for people 
on your floor. Click Here to see my favourite commercial about a neighbour meet 
up that often makes me cry! As I often say, life is better when you know your 
neighbours!
 
If you made it this far in my email newsletter - a big thank you! I hope it gives you 
a deeper understanding of the work that goes into serving our community and 
how the city is run. My work as a councillor is strengthened by your engagement.
 
For those who want more information - Toronto City Council agenda for next week 
can be found by clicking here.  It’s not too late to take part in our Two Stroke 
Engine Ban Survey which will be voted on at council.
 
Have a great weekend and hope to see you at the Yonge North York Night 
Market!
 
Warm regards,

Councillor Lily Cheng
Ward 18 Willowdale / Councillor_Cheng@toronto.ca / 416-392-0210
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A hope-filled swearing-in ceremony this Wednesday to welcome our new Mayor 
Olivia Chow. Thanks for her inspiring words and desire to work collaboratively for 
a city where all residents have the opportunity to thrive. It is especially moving as 

a Chinese-Canadian to serve alongside a Chinese-Canadian mayor!

Thank you for subscribing to our weekly e-newsletter! Invite your friends and family to sign up 
at lilycheng.ca. Please also send us any updates of local community news and events that 
we can share.

COUNCILLOR UPDATES
A SNAPTSHOT OF 311 IN WILLOWDALE

 
311 is the portal to get the service you need in our neighbourhood. Here is a 
snapshot of 311 service requests in Willowdale in June.

Learn More about 311

Our office in partnership with City Staff from Solid Waste Management Services is  
organizing the second Environment Day in Willowdale!  You can pick up free 
compost or bring your unwanted items, household hazardous waste or electronic 
waste for donation, safe disposal or recycling.
 
We will also be hosting a FREE kids' clothing swap and an Eco Fair! Don’t miss 
out on a chance to connect with your neighbours!

Register Now!

COMMUNITY SURVEY: BAN ON TWO-STROKE ENGINES
 
Last week the Infrastructure and Environment Committee passed a motion (IE5.1) 
recommending City Council support a ban on the use of two-stroke small engine 
equipment in Toronto, such as leaf blowers and lawnmowers, as a precaution 
against adverse impacts to human health and climate.
 
The motion which is expected to come to City Council July 19-21, 2023 requests 
a report, following consultation with residents and businesses, to provide “a 
detailed plan to establish, implement, enforce and encourage compliance with a 
ban.” We have created a survey to hear your thoughts on this matter before 
council convenes. 

Learn More about the Motion

Do the Survey

TORONTO HYDRO OVERHEAD CIVIL & ELECTRICAL UPGRADE
 
Toronto Hydro is rebuilding the electrical distribution system in your community to 
improve the reliability of your electrical service. This rebuild includes upgrading 
overhead electrical cables, installing and replacing hydro poles on city-owned 
property near your lot.

Learn More

BIKE LANES ON SHEPPARD AVE E
 
Many people will have received a notice of road resurfacing that will be happening 
between Kenneth and Clairtrell. This will include the addition of bike lanes and the 
removal of the middle turning lane while keeping left turning lanes at all signalized 
intersections. Construction is slated to begin August 2023 and end June 2024. 
Despite consultation happening for this project between November 2021 to 
January 2022, many are surprised by this news. You can read the consultation 
summary here. We will be hosting an in-person information session about this 
project on Wednesday, July 26. Click Here for further details about this project.

RSVP

NYA'S MICROGRANT FOR NORTH YORK-BASED ARTISTS
 
The Grow North Microgrants fund artists based in North York to continue to 
develop their work and/or craft. The goal of these grants is to advance artists 
living in North York. As we desire to make this process as low-barrier as possible, 
these grants support a plethora of disciplines including, but not limited to: 
Indigenous arts, Disability arts, dance, literature, media arts, multi and inter-arts, 
music, theatre, visual arts and film. This year, NYA has $5,000 to give away to 
North York-based artists ages 18-29!

Learn More

CITY OF TORONTO UPDATES
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ASIALICIOUS TO 2023 APPLICATION
 

AsialiciousTO is a 2 week long food festival across the City of Toronto, you can 
try out special menu items at $10, $20, $30 and $40 at the participating 
restaurants.  Restaurants can participate FREE OF CHARGE, you can 
register here.
 
Asialicious Carnival is a 3 day festival at Woodside Square, retail vendor is 
$700 and food vendor is $1,000.  You can register here.

LINE 1 ST. CLAIR TO SHEPPARD-YONGE FULL WEEKEND 
CLOSURE

 
Starting Friday, July 14 at 11 p.m. to Monday, July 17, at 5 a.m., 2023, there 
will be no subway service on Line 1 Yonge-University between St Clair and 
Sheppard-Yonge stations for track work. Line 1 shuttle buses will operate, 
stopping at all subway stations. Regular subway service will resume at 
approximately 6 a.m. on Monday, July 17, 2023. 
 
St Clair and Sheppard-Yonge are both accessible stations. If you require a 
connection at a station that may not be accessible, just ask any TTC employee for 
assistance. Lawrence Station will be closed. The automated entrance at York 
Mills Station will be closed. All other entrances and exits will remain open.

Learn More

INFO ON DISPOSAL OF HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS WASTE
 

Household hazardous waste should never be disposed of in the garbage, Blue 
Bin (recycling), Green Bin (organics) or poured down the drain. Improper disposal 
can have harmful impacts on people, animals and the environment. The City 
offers several options for the safe disposal of HHW. 

Get More Tips!

COMMUNITY EVENTS 
ACROSS WILLOWDALE

July 28th, Edithvale Family Movie Nights - Minions: The Rise of Gru
*July 29th, Alohafest
Aug 11th, Edithvale Family Movie Nights - Lightyear
*Aug 19th, Learn CPR - FREE to learn!
Aug 25th, Edithvale Family Movie Nights - The Little Mermaid
Aug 25th-28th, Toronto Korean Festival
Aug 31st, Willowdale Concerts in the Park: David Barrett
 
*happening at Mel Lastman Square

Yonge North York Night Market 
Stage Schedule

Lansing Open Market is a vibrant gathering of local vendors showcasing their 
unique products and services. Spaces United welcomes the community to visit 
Lansing UC at our very first art, food, and handmade items market that features 
40+ small local vendors. There will be live music, prizes, and giveaways. Get your 
free tickets HERE. Click here to apply to become a vendor by August 26th, 2023. 

Please contact tina.goinarov@tdsb.on.ca if you want to help! 

For community events until October, check out our new community event page on 
our website! Mark your calendar and enjoy fun activities with your family, friends 
and neighbours!

Community Event Page

If you have an event that you would like to be featured in our e-newsletter, please 
send the poster of your event or a short blurb with sufficient information about the 
event to councillor_cheng@toronto.ca with the subject line "Newsletter Event."

Let's Connect on Social

If this email was forwarded to you and you’d like to sign up for future 
newsletters, you can do so at www.lilycheng.ca.

MISS A NEWSLETTER? ACCESS PAST ISSUES HERE

Building a Connected Community in Willowdale.

100 Queen Street West, 
Toronto, ON M5H 2N2

416-392-0210

Share on social
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